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Census of Agriculture Countdown Begins 
for America’s Farmers and Ranchers 
America’s farmers and ranchers will soon have the opportunity to 
strongly represent agriculture in their communities and industry by 
taking part in the 2017 Census of Agriculture. Conducted every five 
years by the U.S. Department of Agriculture’s (USDA) National 
Agricultural Statistics Service (NASS), the census, to be mailed at 
the end of this year, is a complete count of all U.S. farms, ranches, 
and those who operate them. 

The Census of Agriculture highlights land use and ownership, 
operator characteristics, production practices, income and 
expenditures, and other topics. The 2012 Census of Agriculture 
revealed that over three million farmers operated more than two 
million farms, spanning over 914 million acres. This was a four 
percent decrease in the number of U.S. farms from the previous 
census in 2007. However, agriculture sales, income, and expenses 
increased between 2007 and 2012. This telling information and 
thousands of other agriculture statistics are a direct result of 
responses to the Census of Agriculture. 

Producers who are new to farming or did not receive a Census of 
Agriculture in 2012 still have time to sign up to receive the 2017 
Census of Agriculture report form by visiting 
www.agcensus.usda.gov and clicking on the ‘Make Sure You Are 
Counted’ button through June. NASS defines a farm as any place 
from which $1,000 or more of agricultural products were produced 
and sold, or normally would have been sold, during the census year 
(2017). 

https://content.govdelivery.com/accounts/USFSA/bulletins/1940fa9
http://www.fsa.usda.gov/NM
https://www.agcensus.usda.gov/


Please contact your local 
FSA Office for questions 
specific to your operation 
or county. To find contact 
information for your local 
office go to 
www.fsa.usda.gov/NM.  

 

 
Baled Hay and the Imported Fire Ant 
If you buy, sell, or produce baled hay, check out USDA’s new factsheet titled “Questions and 
Answers: Moving Baled Hay From Areas Under Quarantine for Imported Fire Ant.”  This publication 
contains useful information for farmers, ranchers, hay growers, and suppliers as they respond to 
recent wildfires in Colorado, Kansas, Oklahoma, and Texas.  Its goal is to help support commerce 
and the movement of hay, while guarding against the further spread of the imported fire ant. Click 
here to open the factsheet. The Web address is http://www.aphis.usda.gov/plant-health/baled-hay. 

 
Maintaining Good Credit History 
Farm Service Agency (FSA) Farm Loan programs require that applicants have a satisfactory credit 
history. A credit report is requested for all FSA direct farm loan applicants. These reports are 
reviewed to verify outstanding debts, if bills are paid timely and to determine the impact on cash 
flow.   

Information found on a customer’s credit report is strictly confidential and is used only as an aid in 
conducting FSA business.  

Our farm loan staff will discuss options with you if you have an unfavorable credit report and will 
provide a copy of your report. If you dispute the accuracy of the information on the credit report, it is 
up to you to contact the issuing credit report company to resolve any errors or inaccuracies.  

There are multiple ways to remedy an unfavorable credit score.  

• Make sure to pay bills on time. Setting up automatic payments or automated reminders can 
be an effective way to remember payment due dates. 

• Pay down existing debt.  
• Keep your credit card balances low. 
• Avoid suddenly opening or closing existing credit accounts.   

FSA’s farm loan staff will guide you through the process, which may require you to reapply for a 
loan after improving or correcting your credit report.  

For more information on FSA farm loan programs, visit www.fsa.usda.gov. 

 
MAL and LDP Policy  
The Agricultural Act of 2014 authorized 2014-2018 crop year Marketing Assistance Loans (MALs) 
and Loan Deficiency Payments (LDPs), with a few minor policy changes.  

Among the changes, farm-stored MAL collateral transferred to warehouse storage will retain the 
original loan rate, be allowed to transfer only the outstanding farm-stored quantity with no additional 
quantity allowed and will no longer require producers to have a paid for measurement service when 
moving or commingling loan collateral.  

MALs and LDPs provide financing and marketing assistance for wheat, feed grains, soybeans, and 
other oilseeds, pulse crops, rice, peanuts, cotton, wool and honey. MALs provide producers interim 
financing after harvest to help them meet cash flow needs without having to sell their commodities 
when market prices are typically at harvest-time lows. A producer who is eligible to obtain a loan, 

http://www.fsa.usda.gov/NM
http://www.aphis.usda.gov/plant-health/baled-hay
http://www.aphis.usda.gov/plant-health/baled-hay
http://www.fsa.usda.gov/


but agrees to forgo the loan, may obtain an LDP if such a payment is available. Marketing loan 
provisions and LDPs are not available for sugar and extra-long staple cotton. 

FSA is now accepting requests for 2016 MALs and LDPs for all eligible commodities after harvest. 
Requests for loans and LDPs shall be made on or before the final availability date for the respective 
commodities. May 31 is the final loan availability date for Corn, Dry Peas, Grain Sorghum, Lentils, 
Mustard Seed, Rice, Safflower Seed, Chickpeas, Soybeans, Sunflower Seed, and Cotton. 

Before MAL repayments with a market loan gain or LDP disbursements can be made, producers 
must meet the requirements of actively engaged in farming, cash rent tenant and member 
contribution.  

Commodity certificates are available to loan holders who have outstanding nonrecourse loans for 
wheat, upland cotton, rice, feed grains, pulse crops (dry peas, lentils, large and small chickpeas), 
peanuts, wool, soybeans and designated minor oilseeds. These certificates can be purchased at the 
posted county price (or adjusted world price or national posted price) for the quantity of commodity 
under loan, and must be immediately exchanged for the collateral, satisfying the loan.  MALs 
redeemed with commodity certificates are not subject to the actively engaged in farming, cash-rent 
tenant, Adjusted Gross Income provisions or the payment limitation. 

To be considered eligible for an LDP, producers must have form CCC-633EZ, Page 1 on file at their 
local FSA Office before losing beneficial interest in the crop. Pages 2, 3 or 4 of the form must be 
submitted when payment is requested. 

The 2014 Farm Bill also establishes payment limitations per individual or entity not to exceed 
$125,000 annually on certain commodities for the following program benefits: price loss coverage 
payments, agriculture risk coverage payments, marketing loan gains (MLGs) and LDPs.  These 
payment limitations do not apply to MAL loan disbursements or redemptions using commodity 
certificate exchange. 

Adjusted Gross Income (AGI) provisions were modified by the 2014 Farm Bill, which states that a 
producer whose total applicable three-year average AGI exceeds $900,000 is not eligible to receive 
an MLG or LDP. Producers must have a valid CCC-941 on file to earn a market gain of LDP. The 
AGI does not apply to MALs redeemed with commodity certificate exchange. 

For more information and additional eligibility requirements, please visit a nearby USDA Service 
Center or FSA’s website www.fsa.usda.gov. 

 
USDA Encourages Producers to Consider Risk Protection 
Coverage before Crop Sales Deadlines 
The Farm Service Agency encourages producers to examine available USDA crop risk protection 
options, including federal crop insurance and Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) 
coverage, before the applicable crop sales deadline.  

Producers are reminded that crops not covered by insurance may be eligible for NAP. The 2014 
Farm Bill expanded NAP to include higher levels of protection. Beginning, underserved and limited 
resource farmers are now eligible for free catastrophic level coverage, as well as discounted 
premiums for additional levels of protection."  

Federal crop insurance covers crop losses from natural adversities such as drought, hail and 
excessive moisture. NAP covers losses from natural disasters on crops for which no permanent 
federal crop insurance program is available, including perennial grass forage and grazing crops, 
fruits, vegetables, mushrooms, floriculture, ornamental nursery, aquaculture, turf grass, ginseng, 
honey, syrup, bioenergy, and industrial crops.  

Producers can determine if crops are eligible for federal crop insurance or NAP by visiting 
https://webapp.rma.usda.gov/apps/actuarialinformationbrowser2017/CropCriteria.aspx.  

NAP basic coverage is available at 55 percent of the average market price for crop losses that 
exceed 50 percent of expected production, with higher levels of coverage, up to 65 percent of their 

http://forms.sc.egov.usda.gov/efcommon/eFileServices/eFormsAdmin/CCC0633EZ_140328V03.pdf
http://www.fsa.usda.gov/
https://webapp.rma.usda.gov/apps/actuarialinformationbrowser2017/CropCriteria.aspx


expected production at 100 percent of the average market price, including coverage for organics 
and crops marketed directly to consumers.  

Deadlines for coverage vary by state and crop. To learn more about NAP visit 
www.fsa.usda.gov/nap or contact your local USDA Service Center. To find your local USDA Service 
Centers go to http://offices.usda.gov.    

Federal crop insurance coverage is sold and delivered solely through private insurance agents. 
Agent lists are available at all USDA Service Centers or at USDA’s online Agent Locator: 
http://prodwebnlb.rma.usda.gov/apps/AgentLocator/#. Producers can use the USDA Cost Estimator, 
https://ewebapp.rma.usda.gov/apps/costestimator/Default.aspx, to predict insurance premium costs. 

 
USDA Makes it Easier to Transfer Land to the Next Generation 
of Farmers and Ranchers 
Allows for Transfer of Certain Conservation Reserve Program Land to New Farmers; Provides 
Priority Enrollment in Working Lands Conservation Programs  

U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) is offering an early termination opportunity for certain 
Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) contracts, making it easier to transfer property to the next 
generation of farmers and ranchers, including family members. The land that is eligible for the early 
termination is among the least environmentally sensitive land enrolled in CRP. 

Normally if a landowner terminates a CRP contract early, they are required to repay all previous 
payments plus interest. The new policy waives this repayment if the land is transferred to a 
beginning farmer or rancher through a sale or lease with an option to buy. With CRP enrollment 
close to the Congressionally-mandated cap of 24 million acres, the early termination will also allow 
USDA to enroll other land with higher conservation value elsewhere. 

Acres terminated early from CRP under these land tenure provisions will be eligible for priority 
enrollment consideration into the CRP Grasslands, if eligible; or the Conservation Stewardship 
Program or Environmental Quality Incentives Program, as determined by the Natural Resources 
Conservation Service. 

According to the Tenure, Ownership and Transition of Agricultural Land survey, conducted by 
USDA in 2014, U.S. farmland owners expect to transfer 93 million acres to new ownership during 
2015-2019. This represents 10 percent of all farmland across the nation. Details on the early 
termination opportunity will be available starting on Jan. 9, 2017, at local USDA service centers. For 
more information about CRP and to find out if your acreage is eligible for early contract termination, 
contact your local Farm Service Agency (FSA) office or go online at www.fsa.usda.gov/crp.  

 
Communication is Key in Lending 
Farm Service Agency (FSA) is committed to providing our farm loan borrowers the tools necessary 
to be a success. A part of ensuring this success is providing guidance and counsel from the loan 
application process through the borrower’s graduation to commercial lending institutions. While it is 
FSA’s commitment to advise borrowers as they identify goals and evaluate progress, it is crucial for 
borrowers to communicate with their farm loan staff when changes occur. It is the borrower’s 
responsibility to alert FSA to any of the following:  

• Any proposed or significant changes in the farming operation; 
• Any significant changes to family income or expenses; 
• The development of problem situations; 
• Any losses or proposed significant changes in security   

In addition, if a farm loan borrower cannot make payments to suppliers, other creditors, or FSA on 
time, contact your farm loan staff immediately to discuss loan servicing options. 

For more information on FSA farm loan programs, visit www.fsa.usda.gov. 

http://www.fsa.usda.gov/nap
http://offices.usda.gov/
http://prodwebnlb.rma.usda.gov/apps/AgentLocator/
https://ewebapp.rma.usda.gov/apps/costestimator/Default.aspx
http://www.fsa.usda.gov/crp
http://www.fsa.usda.gov/


 
USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, 
write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 
Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer 
Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 
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